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Dear Committee 

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission into your inquiry into the 2024 elections. I 
understand my submission will be published and request that my name remain private. 

I write in the hope that the Committee will consider and make recommendations in relation to 
strengthening provisions in relation to the use of a candidate’s name and image without their 
permission. 

During the 2024 Legislative Council election, I witnessed a number of instances where a candidate’s 
name and image were shared in a way that spread defamatory mistruths with the intention of 
influencing the way people vote, despite S.196 of the Electoral Act 2004 prescribing that the name 
and image of a candidate is not to be published without their permission. 

ELECTORAL ACT 2004 - SECT 196 

Candidate names not to be used without authority 

(1)  A person must not between the issue of the writ for an election and the close of poll at 
that election print, publish or distribute any advertisement, "how to vote" card, handbill, pamphlet, poster or 
notice which contains the name, photograph or a likeness of a candidate or intending candidate at 
that election without the written consent of the candidate. 

Penalty:  Fine not exceeding 300 penalty units or imprisonment for a term not exceeding 12 months, or both. 

Please refer to the examples below as evidence. The posts remained for the duration of the election, 
despite the TEC’s requests that they be removed, and I understand no further action was taken 
against the publisher. I have retracted the publisher’s name in the interests of respecting their 
privacy. 

Publication of this type of material with no apparent recourse not only has the potential to influence 
the way people vote and damage the reputation of the candidate more broadly, but also has an 
emotional impact on family members and friends of the candidate, as well as the candidate 
themselves.  

Further to this, it likely limits the candidate pool, in serving to discourage people from nominating 
for election for fear of personal attack and reputational damage that could be detrimental to their 
mental health, career and the wellbeing of their family and friends. 

If anyone has information about the integrity of a candidate that voters ought to know it should be 
reported through appropriate channels where it can be investigated and reported on. It is not 
acceptable that voters are influenced by baseless claims that a candidate can only refute via a 
costly and lengthy defamation claim. 

I urge the Committee to make recommendations that enforcement of S.196 be strengthened or new 
provisions established within the Electoral Act 2004 to address these concerns.  

Thank you for considering my submission. 

Kind regards 

  











 








